I’ll never forget powering down our church buildings in March 2020. Every switch clicked was another part of our church life extinguished. I foresaw nothing but withering relationships and lost opportunities. Nothing good could come from this enforced closure.

Back in 2016, I was in despair about the Church of Scotland and my place in it. Then Killermont joined the Path of Renewal movement, led by Graham Duffin and, subsequently, Liz Crumlish. There are other reputable programs available (!) but Path of Renewal was the right one for me at just the right time.

So, by March 2020, I had worked through a lot of grief for our fading Church and for post-Christian Scotland. I was coming to terms with the present reality of local ministry. Encouraged by trusted colleagues, I was beginning to grasp that I didn’t have to remain trapped in the engine room of the foundering Church. I believe that these hard-won gains helped me beyond my initial dismay about lockdown.

I had got better at putting things into some kind of biblical context. I know that the Mosaic wilderness experience has helped many of us. I can certainly identify with the irascible Moses of Numbers 20. Nevertheless, it is the story of the early church that has most comforted and strengthened me. I draw real hope from seeing what God — Father, Son and Spirit — has already done using people just as flawed and foolish as me. And reading beyond the New Testament, the ‘patient ferment’ of the early church[footnoteRef:1] is inspiring and instructional.  [1:  The Patient Ferment of the Early Church, Alan Kreider (Baker, 2016)] 


From this biblical context has flowed personal realism. God is great, I am not. The church is His, not mine. Many have come before me and more will come after. Not profound! But the basis for a vision for Killermont in which I am small and God is very, very big.

I like to read and think but I prefer to act. Now, I had more courage to do that. So, when lockdown came, we tried stuff. We stripped things back. We dismantled much of the existing ‘command and control’ structure within the congregation. We focussed on what we could do well with whom we had. But we aimed for authenticity rather than perfection. Mourning for the loss of physical community, we discovered new ways of keeping together. Yet, when we could safely reopen, we did. And we discovered that we could survive and thrive with uncomplicated less. 

Together, we’re rediscovering a leaner church, stripped down to what we have to be share in Christ’s mission in our time and place. We’ve gained startling — and unsettling — insights into our community that are missional gold dust. For myself, I am knackered! But — at least for now — I’m released into the uncomplicated, uncluttered and more courageous ministry that I believe is God’s best version for me. 

Above all, I’m learning to enjoy playing the game I’m in. I well remember miserable Saturday afternoons playing hockey on red blaes Corporation pitches! The umpires were blind and the opposition hackers — and my own team even worse. But that was the game. Better to adapt tactics and expectations than to pine for sunshine, smooth surfaces and showers that worked. And so, I believe, it is with ministry. 

COVID has driven grief, distress, anxiety deep into our churches. It has also brought opportunities. I believe that Killermont and its minister emerge sad and shaken but better prepared for whatever future Presbytery Mission Planning has for us.
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